BUTTE COUNTY IN-HOME SUPPORTIVE SERVICES ADVISORY COMMITTEE
Minutes of October 30, 2006

Members Present:  Patty Smith, Rosie Grinnell, Sarah Okumbe, Doris Laughlin, David Brown:

Community Members:  Bob Irvine, Domenic Console, Mary Gorman

Staff:  Brian Frink

Welcome and Introductions:

David Brown called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m.  Self introductions were made.

Minutes of July 24, 2006:

On page 3 under AB 2486, the word “do” was corrected to the word “due.”  With this correction, the minutes were accepted as presented.

Public Authority Manager Recruitment:

Brian Frink informed the Committee that he has been appointed to the position of Assistant Director for Administration at the Department of Employment and Social Services.  As a result, a recruitment was initiated for the Public Authority Manager’s position.  On Monday, November 6, a screening panel will interview the applicants for the position and the finalists will be sent on for a hiring interview.  Brian said that the Committee’s chair, Dave Brown, would be on the initial interview panel along with Anne Parkinson from Tehama County’s Public Authority and Karen Gillespie who is the Administrative Coordinator for Human Resources at Department of Employment and Social Services.  Brian is hopeful that the new Public Authority Manager will begin in December.  Currently Brian is covering both the old and new position.
Butte County IHSS Memorandum of Understanding:
Brian distributed copies of the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) recently adopted by the Butte County IHSS Government Board.  This MOU is the collective bargaining agreement between the Butte County IHSS Public Authority and United Domestic Workers of America with California United Homecare Workers acting as the providers’ union agent.  Brian presented an overview of the MOU’s content and highlighted that the agreement calls for a wage increase for provider wages from $7.11 to $8.15 per hour.  The agreement also calls for an additional $0.60 per hour to be set aside for health benefits.  This is a three-year agreement with a clause to allow the union to approach the County to negotiate a wage increase in years two, and three if specific assistance was provided by the union to benefit the County in its finances.
IHSS Provider Health Benefit Plan Selection Process:

As part of the provisions of the MOU, Brian outlined the process for selecting a health benefit plan for the providers.  Brian said that a committee of the union and County were meeting to review plans and make a selection.  Last week the committee reviewed the Union Trust Health Plan and on November 9th, the committee will be hearing a presentation from a health plan offered by Symetra Insurance.  Brian discussed the review process and probable eligibility requirements for the plan.

Butte County IHSS Quality Assurance Update:

Patty Smith explained that the Quality Assurance annual plan from the County has been submitted to the State.  The State has issued regulations for the time for task guidelines and is currently conducting training on the time for task procedures. Brian and Patty discussed the rising social worker caseloads and the need for Quality Assurance social workers to assist  the other social workers in their caseload work.  
Statewide IHSS Issues:
The State legislature had passed various IHSS bills but these bills were vetoed by the Governor. Those bills vetoed include:
AB 2469 (Evans)…would alter the current Realignment structure (reimbursement of funds from the State to the counties) to allow advance payments for IHSS counties with a population of 250,000 or less.

AB 2486 (Ridley-Thomas)...would have helped to standardize criminal background checks for IHSS providers.

AB 3494 (Ridley-Thomas)…would have authorized an IHSS provider to receive wages for up to 6 hours of prescribed training per calendar year if specific conditions were met.

SB 1660 (Romero)…would have eliminated the trigger for 5006-07, thus increasing state participation in wages and benefits for IHSS providers to a total of $12.10/hr.

Advisory Committee Membership – Vacancies:
Dave Brown gave an overview of the Committee membership including vacancies.  Vacancies from the recipient community include:

Dan Grover

Howard Gregg

Judith Northern

William Armfield

A subcommittee of Dave Brown and Doris Laughlin will work on addressing these vacancies.  Anyone who would be interested in submitting names of a current or past recipient of homecare services should contact Dave Brown at his work e-mail address of dmbrown@csuchico.edu.

Dave also mentioned that Mark Gordon is due for reappointment to the Committee by the Board of Supervisors in December

Other Matters / Public Comment:

Bob Irvine from California Vocations provided Brian with “Guidelines for my Personal Care” developed by Far Northern Regional Center.  The booklet acknowledges Catherine van Mossel who developed an earlier version of the booklet.  Brian will be sharing this useful booklet with the Department of Employment and Social Services staff.

Adjournment: 
There being no further business before the Committee, the meeting was adjourned at 10:40 a.m.

The next meeting of the Butte County IHSS Advisory Committee will be January 22, 2007, 10:00 a.m., 2491 Carmichael Dr., Chico.
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